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   Leading Parent Partnership Award (LPPA)
Reassessment Report
	School name:
	Greenvale School

	
	

	School address and postcode: 
	Waters Rd, London SE6 1UF

	
	

	School telephone: 
	020 8465 0740

	
	

	School website: 
	www.greenvale.lewisham.sch.uk

	
	

	Head teacher: 
	Lynne Haines

	
	

	Award coordinator: 
	Aaron Collins

	
	

	Award verifier: 
	Maureen Nash

	
	

	Date of reassessment: 
	30th January 2023


Commentary on the mini-portfolio of evidence: 
The reassessment of the Leading Parent Partnership Award at Greenvale was carried out through a virtual visit. 
The LPPA coordinator provided a range of evidence including some portfolio evidence, the website, a detailed presentation, a real-time virtual tour and stakeholder discussions to ensure that the verifier was provided with a full picture of parental involvement in the school.  This range of evidence clearly showed how the school is still meeting the Objectives and Key Performance Indicators of the LPPA.  
In particular there is strong evidence to show that:

Provision for parents with an ethos of supporting and involving parents continues to be embedded in school practice.
The school has a strategic vision for engaging parents with school. 

There is evidence on how the school has successfully developed since the previous reassessment and this is very much on-going.  
The school has a range of strategies to help parents support their child’s learning and to support the whole family, adapting to the very individual needs of parents and their child. 
The school has thoughtfully enhanced the welcome and facilities for families within the school’s expansion plans.

Commentary on the tour of the school: 
A real-time video tour provided an overview of the thoughtfully developed school environment and the tour showed the interior and exterior of the new site, Mayow Road which has been built since the previous verification.  Externally, there is clear signage and there is a covered outside area to protect from the weather. The Glade Pathway students have their own entrance and for visitors the main foyer offers a lovely, welcoming and safe welcome to the school, for example through electronic signing in, information leaflets and accessible reception desk. Within the school building, the environment is light, very modern and very well resourced and attractive displays celebrate learning whilst promoting a calm atmosphere. Facilities were shown for health professional support and also a community room and meeting room to benefit visiting parents. Exciting plans are now being implemented for this new site, for example a community garden and allotment. Although the Waters Road site was not seen by the verifier due to distance, the coordinator explained how the welcome provided for parents had been enhanced.
Commentary on discussions with stakeholders: 
The Chair of Governors reported that parental Involvement is discussed as part of governors’ meetings and it is part of the School Improvement Plan. There are four parent governors. The Chair 
was impressed by the coordinator’s presentation and recognised the need to promote parental engagement. He valued the positive, caring attitude of staff and that they know the students well and also that through the most recent consultation parents said they are happy with the school.
Parents discussed communication with the school and talked about different methods used, using comments such as ‘Communication with staff is good’ and ‘The senior leadership team have always been responsive’. They discussed opportunities to meet other parents and how the social atmosphere of the school disco facilitated interaction with other parents. They all agreed that Greenvale staff know their children well, strongly praising how the individual needs of their child are met and the caring environment in school.

Staff with different roles in school explained how they value the importance of this partnership in supporting children’s learning and well-being. They explained details of this partnership working in their own roles, for example activities and strategies to support learning and development at home through providing resources and links with other agencies.  Classroom staff detailed the constant dialogue between home and school, for example using home-school books, phone calls and recorded messages. 
Pupils were able to share information on a range of events that their families have attended such as coffee mornings, discos and performances. Their families know about their school life through home-school books, emails and messages. They talked about their favourite parts of school life, including friends, maths and the ICT room and one student said her parents had enjoyed looking round the school before she started and that they liked, ‘The building and the way students are with teachers’.

Strengths identified during reassessment: 
Greenvale School continues to enhance a strategic approach to parent partnership promoting a consistent approach between home and school. Parental involvement is part of the School Improvement Plan and the coordinator is an experienced and knowledgeable senior leader.
The school has ensured that parental involvement continues to be sustainable and forward thinking through using LPPA thoughtfully as an evaluative framework, ‘It has made us more reflective and inquisitive to ensure we can give parents what they need’  (coordinator). There has been investment in a staffing structure to support parents including attendance support and more recently a Transition Support Worker and Family Support Worker who are both full-time.
The Family Support Worker is an experienced staff member who knows the students and their families well. She offers a range of support for families, for example help with paperwork, links with other agencies and providing opportunities for parents to meet, ‘Everyone knows what her role is and what support she can offer’ (staff).
School provides a wonderful environment for students and their families. The very modern buildings across both sites provide excellent facilities for students, including a hydrotherapy room, specialist rooms, therapy rooms and a variety of outside areas. Feedback from parents was used in the design of communal areas and there is a new community room plus thoughtfully designed reception areas to provide a warm welcome for parents and visitors. 
There is a history of opportunities to engage parents with school and their own and their child’s learning. Pre-Covid there had been opportunities to come into school through a programme of events and already face to face opportunities are being established, for example the Parents Association has had initial meetings.
Greenvale recognises the challenges for parents in attending school events and positively reaches out to parents through different communications such as an informative website and thoughtfully designed regular newsletters and letters. In addition to general day to day communications, parents are well informed of their child’s progress and learning on a very individual basis in order to meet the very individual needs of the children and their families. On-going information for parents about their own child is provided for example through home/school books, emails, postcards sent home and phone calls directly with staff along with more formal means such as termly reports,  Individual Learning Plans and annual reviews.
Greenvale has strong links with partners to provide a multi -disciplinary approach for students and their families.  In addition to excellent liaison with other professionals and facilities in school, Greenvale has been outward facing in their involvement with research projects. 
Staff know the individual needs of students and families well. ‘Staff know the children well.  This is a striking feature of this school’ (governor) ‘He (student) does not have to mask anymore.  He accepts himself because school accepts him and whatever he struggles with, school will find a way’ (parent). 
Greenvale meets the needs of its diverse community, for example through having multilingual staff
and having a clear vision, ‘We have enormous respect for every member of our community and we are always here for you, regardless of your disability, race, sexuality, gender, religion or anything else which makes you, you’.
Staff and parents value their open and honest communications and transparency, and the strong relationships between home and school. ‘We are professional, open and honest and parents have shown trust in us’ (staff). Individual parents stated their huge appreciation of the positive attitude and support that their child and whole family had from school with comments such as, ‘They really try to encourage his confidence and communication, and ‘They understand what he needs to be the best he can be at school’. They valued the relationships built with their children, for example ’It is wonderful to see how joyfully the children are received in the morning’.
Impact
The school considers that the impact of LPPA Reassessment is:
Improved outcomes for young people; for example parents have drawn increased benefit from the support of partner organisations.
.
Areas for development: 
The following areas were agreed between the school and Verifier:
To continue consultation with parents, with follow-up feedback and actions
To continue to develop the role of the new Family Support Worker
To further develop relationships between school, parents and community through the Mayow Road site
Verifier recommendation: 
That Greenvale School  be re-awarded the Leading Parent Partnership Award for a further period of three years.
Head teacher comments: 
May we use your comment for website/marketing purposes?   Yes 
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